

Geoffrey A. Wilson President & Chief Executive Officer Président-directeur général

60 Harbour Street, Toronto, Ontario, Canada M5J 1B7
Tel/Tél: 416.863.2037 • Fax/Télécopieur: 416.863.0495 • email: gwilson@torontoport.com

November 7, 2013

Mr. John Livey Deputy City Manager Toronto City Hall 100 Queen Street West Toronto, ON M5H 2N2

Dear Mr. Livey,

We acknowledge receipt of your letter of October 24, 2013, a copy of which is attached.

We are committed to an effective and collaborative working relationship with the City of Toronto, and to ensure the right balance in respecting the community's needs and in optimizing the airport's extraordinary economic and reputational benefits to the City of Toronto. As requested, the Toronto Port Authority (TPA) confirms its commitment to continue to invest in appropriate and reasonable improvements to the airport's existing or evolving operations and address effects on the adjacent community. These objectives are important to us as a member of the community and as owner and operator of Billy Bishop Toronto City Airport. That is why the TPA recently invested in numerous improvements in and around the airport, including:

- Building a taxi staging area on the Canada Malting lands (on city-owned property leased to us for this purpose), plus construction of dedicated parking spots for the local school and community centre;
- Building the first of two planned acoustical sound barriers to deflect aircraft noise on our northwest property line (the second barrier is delayed due to its proximity to the construction footprint of the pedestrian tunnel);
- Engaging additional crossing guards at the junction of Eireann and Queen's Quays during school hours;
- Founding and investing in the creation of an Airport Community Liaison Committee to address neighbouring stakeholder concerns;
- Energetically promoting the improvements recently accepted and made by City staff to improve the flow of traffic in the vicinity of the airport up to Lakeshore Drive; and
- Requesting that the City complete its important Long Term Traffic Management Study for the airport and area, so that solutions may be implemented by the City on city-owned property to improve traffic flow and access for all stakeholders in the area.

1



As you know, Porter Airlines has asked the signatories to the Tripartite Agreement to review certain elements of this 1983-vintage agreement as it relates to its proposed new service offering.

As the primary commercial proponent of the rebirth of Billy Bishop as a commercial passenger hub, it is not inappropriate for them to be best-positioned to gauge the passenger market's interest in these services and new destinations. We have seen nothing in the motions of either Council or the Executive Committee which reflects "the City's concern that the TPA...should take the lead on the planning and expansion of the airport...." The fact that Mr. McQueen's speech did not address this point at the Toronto Region Board of Trade should not come as a surprise, as the focus of the event was the lens through which the TPA would review the Porter Proposal should Toronto City Council approve its key concepts: change of use and increased runways to accommodate the proposed aircraft.

Should Toronto City Council conclude that some form of Porter's Proposal merits support, the TPA will most assuredly take the lead on the associated planning, in conjunction with Transport Canada and the City of Toronto, as appropriate.

When considering the airport's effects on the neighbouring community, it is worth observing that some of the heaviest users of Billy Bishop happen to be neighbouring residents. According to a poll conducted by Ipsos Reid in July 2013<sup>1</sup>, 50% of respondents living in the "old" Toronto area south of Queen Street have flown from the airport. In terms of frequency, residents living south of Queen Street are at least 4.5 times as likely to be very heavy users (i.e. more than 10 flights) as compared to residents of North York or Scarborough.<sup>2</sup>

Some of the prime beneficiaries of the airport's proximity to downtown are the same Billy Bishop business-related<sup>3</sup> passengers who have chosen to live downtown or along the waterfront. That said, the positive economic impact of the airport on the City and its residents is clear: to the tune of \$1.9 billion per annum and 5,700 direct and indirect jobs.<sup>4</sup>

85% of Torontonians believe the airport is an asset to the City. We believe that you and your staff colleagues should embrace this asset, just as our mutual stakeholders have done. The TPA, through its Chairman's address to the Toronto Regional Board of Trade on October 21, indicated that it would be willing to play a role in the potential redevelopment of the Eireann Quay/ Canada Malting site area by investing funds, as appropriate, in concert with the master development plans to manage ground side operations. This again serves as an example of the TPA's ongoing commitment to manage the airport responsibly and with the local community in mind.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> http://www.torontoport.com/TorontoPortAuthority/media/TPASiteAssets/PDFs/Miscellaneous/TPA-survey-forposting.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> http://www.torontoport.com/TorontoPortAuthority/media/TPASiteAssets/PDFs/Miscellaneous/TPA-survey-forposting.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> http://www.torontoport.com/About-TPA/Media-Room/Press-Releases/Passenger-study-confirms-majority-of-Billy-Bishop-.aspx

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> http://www.torontoport.com/About-TPA/Media-Room/Press-Releases/Billy-Bishop-Toronto-City-Airport-Generates-Nearly.aspx

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> http://www.torontoport.com/TorontoPortAuthority/media/TPASiteAssets/PDFs/Miscellaneous/TPA-survey-forposting.pdf

Regarding your reference to our outstanding request to extend the airport's operation beyond the current 2033 date via an amendment to the Tripartite Agreement, we believe this should be considered simultaneously for a variety of reasons.

Firstly, according to the Ipsos Reid poll from July 2013, 52% of Torontonians believe "we should amend the agreement now and extend it beyond 2033 to ensure the long-term viability of the Airport." Only 12% of Torontonians believe we "should let the agreement expire and close down the Airport."

Secondly, the significant commitment of long term capital investment that would be required to make Porter's proposal a reality, should it receive the support of City Council, would be financially imprudent, if not unviable, in the absence of a contemporaneous extension of the existing 2033 lease end date. Further long term capital improvements cannot be undertaken if the airport's operating agreement is uncertain beyond 2033.

Regarding the request to fund major city-side infrastructure projects, we are interested to better understand the City's expectations on that front. As a fiscally-responsible, self-funded public agency, we are not in a position to provide a "blank cheque" however, as airport-related capital improvements are ultimately paid for by our passengers. To that end, we would need a more detailed understanding regarding what specific "groundside improvements" you refer to in your October 24<sup>th</sup> letter.

In that context, we note that <u>hundreds</u> of new condominium units have been recently built in the immediate area since 2006, and the influx of 15,000 new residents has been identified in the City's own traffic studies as a <u>main contributing factor</u> to traffic congestion in the area. Another 14,000 units (involving 22,000 new residents) are currently pending in residential development applications. With approximately 1 million AIF-related outbound passengers at Billy Bishop in 2013, this averages out to approximately 2,740 passenger departures each calendar day. When compared to what will soon be 37,000 additional new area residents using those same streets, you will understand why we do not believe the airport's passengers are the primary source of increased traffic congestion in the surrounding neighbourhood.

The TPA has worked in close support of staff's activities to conclude its study of the Porter proposal and within the timelines prescribed, and has funded the city's costs associated with consulting and other inputs at Council's request. Our position about Porter's proposal was made clear at the outset on April 10, 2013: the TPA will be guided by the determination made by the elected representatives on Toronto City Council.

On October 21 our Chairman outlined the key factors the TPA would use in assessing Porter's proposal, if and when passed by vote at Council. These included:

• Maintaining the 1983 Noise Restrictions: We support maintaining the current NEF 25 noise contour and the ICAO noise ceiling, which represents one of the most strict

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> http://www.torontoport.com/TorontoPortAuthority/media/TPASiteAssets/PDFs/Miscellaneous/TPA-survey-forposting.pdf

- noise regimes globally and has been in place since 1983 for the benefit of every Torontonian.
- Better Slot Utilization, not Necessarily More Flights: We will ensure that Porter's plan serves to improve utilization of the airport's existing commercial slots. We don't foresee a major expansion of the airport's current commercial flight activity levels.
- No Negative Impact On The Environment: The Porter Proposal can't have a negative impact on the air and water quality that Torontonians currently expect and enjoy. That Billy Bishop has been powered by Bullfrog Power's green electricity since 2010, the first airport in Canada to make this commitment, speaks to our credentials in this area.
- Every Bit As Livable For Our Neighbours: Porter's Proposal must ensure that the area surrounding Billy Bishop is no less livable than any other multi-purpose neighbourhood in Toronto. The TPA has a strong historical commitment to environmental stewardship and we have implemented important measures so that all Torontonians can continue to enjoy our mixed-use waterfront. On a yearly basis, the TPA removes million pounds of debris from Toronto's inner harbour, keeping it clean, safe and navigable. And we recently spent \$1 million creating a fish habitat at Tommy Thompson Park. We've taken meaningful steps to reduce the effects of airport noise on our neighbours. This initiative includes the installation of the first of two acoustic barriers at the airport, a noise management office that follows international best practices, state-of-the-art flight-tracking technology and the publication of monthly noise reports on our website. We have two public committees to ensure active Stakeholder engagement. The 20 different recent community sessions have led to substantial infrastructure improvements at the airport and along Eireann Quay to reduce noise and congestion. We are also investing in our community. The TPA is proud to support Harbourfront Centre's school visits program, for example, as well as the neighbourhood community centre's "Room 13 Project", which is a superb initiative that supports inner city youth through art education. Nothing in the Porter Proposal can undercut these efforts.
- Improving Vehicle Traffic Flows: Traffic is a problem across Toronto, which has nothing to do with the success of Billy Bishop. We believe Eireann Quay is ripe for a solution to vehicle traffic as well as the additional traffic associated with Build Toronto's pending residential redevelopment of the Canada Malting site. We have seen some beautiful plans from potential developers that would fix the flow of traffic around the airport, while preserving the local school and community centre as part of a stunning residential redevelopment of the Canada Malting site. We support Build Toronto's Eireann Quay Redevelopment Initiative. The TPA can and would contribute financially to helping the City make it happen, whether or not City Council approves Porter's Proposal.

- There Must Be A Business Case: We recognize the reality that in 2009, for example, almost 1 million Canadians made the trek to Buffalo to catch a flight; representing more outbound departures than Billy Bishop handled that year. Buffalo-Niagara International Airport is spending \$8 million to expand their parking lots, to deal with the fact that Canadian vehicles now represent 47% of the airport's long term parkers, up from 8% in 2002. We understand why Porter believes that Torontonians would rather fly out of Billy Bishop then drive to Buffalo to catch a 7:00 a.m. US Airways flight to Los Angeles. That said, there needs to be a business case, not just for Porter, but for the TPA as the agency charged with paying for all airport-related capital expenditures. The tunnel met that test, as the Porter Proposal must, too. The TPA is a self-sufficient government business enterprise, which means it receives no taxpayer or government funding. It is the passenger who ultimately pays for upgrades. We will as always be mindful and respectful of that reality.
- Growing Toronto's Economy: Porter's Proposal should improve upon the existing positive economic impact that the airport is already having on the Toronto region. The fact that Massachusetts Governor Deval Patrick recommended last week that City Council approve the Porter proposal, observing that "connections actually matter", is an example of how some of our key trading partners look at the situation.
- Aircraft Agnostic: The TPA is open to any aircraft that meets the strict tests of the existing noise standards as required under the Tripartite Agreement. We don't have to pick between Bombardier and Boeing, per se. As it has for 30 years, the TPA will continue to prohibit aircraft that don't comply. "Open Sky" treaty agreements do not guarantee access nor prevent an airport operator from prohibiting noisy commercial aircraft, despite what some may say, as we've proven for decades.
- Preserving Access for Sailors: Should City Council approve Porter's Proposal, the TPA is determined that sailboats should experience no meaningful impact. We will maintain the same high levels of harbour safety that we have today. And we see no scenario where the navigational channel markers in the Western Gap would have to materially change, even with a 200 metre runway extension, preserving the channel's use by two of the Port Authority's other key stakeholders: tour operators and recreational boaters. It is the channel markers in the Western gap, and not the Marine Exclusion Zone per se, that actually guide boaters whether they be motorized or sail-powered.
- **Preserving Private Aviation Access:** Private hobbyist aviators must and will continue to have appropriate access to Billy Bishop.
- Tripartite Agreement Amendments: In the event that Council votes in favour of the Porter proposal, the TPA, Transport Canada, and the City of Toronto should agree that amendments to the governing Tripartite Agreement should naturally include items that would enable these objectives. The extension of the Tripartite Agreement beyond its current expiration in 19 years provides for a capacity to finance and

amortize the very types of infrastructure improvements to which your letter refers. To be clear, the absence of such an amendment makes it unlikely that the airport or any public-private partnership consortium (as we utilized in the construction of the \$82.5 million PPP pedestrian tunnel project) could undertake such large scale, long term capital investments as proposed.

Your letter of October 24 requests that the TPA address each of the matters listed in your attachment. I will summarize as follows:

- Marine Exclusion Buoys (MEZ) The coordinates are available on the TPA's website. <a href="http://www.torontoport.com/Port/Port-News/Boaters-Notices/KEEP-OUT-AND-CHANNEL-BUOY-COORDINATES.aspx">http://www.torontoport.com/Port/Port-News/Boaters-Notices/KEEP-OUT-AND-CHANNEL-BUOY-COORDINATES.aspx</a>. The requirements for this consideration under the Porter proposal were well defined by Council;
- 2. **Groundside Infrastructure -** The TPA has indicated, as noted above, that we would consider appropriate and reasonable capital investments in this area, and that they would be best made in concert with a master plan for the re-development of Eireann Quay which we understand is currently under consideration by your colleagues at Build Toronto;
- 3. Noise and Community Impacts This is an area of priority focus and activity for the TPA in mitigating effects on the local community—As per our October 21 speech, there is no consideration being given to change the existing NEF 25 parameter in the Tripartite Agreement (the Noise Exposure Forecast (NEF) model measures aircraft noise. The NEF 25 is one of the most restrictive noise parameters in place today among airports anywhere in the world). The TPA will continue its investments in other noise mitigation strategies such as acoustical barriers. We will continue to look for solutions to maintenance operations such as you suggest. We recognize that the recent period of construction of the combined airport pedestrian tunnel and the City's water and sewer replacement mains has provided some disruption to the local community. This activity will soon conclude and will immediately provide noise and traffic relief to the local community. Indeed. upon completion of the combined tunnel/city mains work, the TPA will be able to consider further changes to operations, such as re-locating ferry morning start-up procedures, that will further reduce noise output to the local community. No requests have been made to expand the strictly enforced hours of operation in the Tripartite Agreement. The TPA will continue its commitment to work closely and reasonably with the City and local community as and when construction activity is required as dictated by our operations;
- 4. **Environment -** The airport maintains a comprehensive Wildlife Management Plan, which has been approved by Transport Canada and satisfies federal regulatory

requirements. The TPA is open to work with the City to further review global best practices in this area to ensure the best appropriate methodology of wildlife control is met at BBTCA. All handling of materials related to snow removal and de-icing are in strict compliance with federal regulations and recognized global best practices for airport operations;

5. **Property and Other -** A Master Plan for the airport provides the operating authority with a 'highest and best use' document for long term planning purposes. The TPA would be pleased to share this with the City as part of its ongoing reporting and collaboration. The scope of this document will depend, among others, on Council's direction on the Porter proposal.

To summarize, the TPA will continue to deliver on its commitment to invest in improvements to its airport operations to benefit the City, its businesses, and adjacent communities. We will do so at a reasonable level that is appropriate and specific to the airport's level of activity and consistent with our obligations under the Tripartite Agreement and our authority under our Letters Patent. We look forward to working together on mutually agreeable improvements to the operations at Billy Bishop Toronto City Airport.

Sincerely,

TORONTO PORT AUTHORITY

Geoffrey Wilson

President & Chief Executive Officer

cc: The Hon. Lisa Raitt, P.C., M.P., Minister of Transport

cc: Executive Committee of Toronto City Council

cc: Mr. Mark McQueen, Chair, Toronto Port Authority

Attachment



John W. Livey, F.C.I.P. Deputy City Manager

City Hall 100 Queen Street West 24th Floor, East Tower Toronto, Ontario M5H 2N2 Tei: 416-338-7200 Fax: 416-392-4540 E-Mail: jlivey@toronto.ca

October 24, 2013

Mr. Geoffrey Wilson President and CEO Toronto Port Authority 60 Harbour Street Toronto, ON M5J 1B7

Dear Mr. Wilson:

Re: Request from Porter Airlines for Exemption to Commercial Jet Ban at Billy Bishop Toronto City Airport (BBTCA)

This letter follows from my previous letter, dated September 18, 2013, and our most recent meeting of October 14, 2013 on the topic of Porter Airlines' request to operate jet aircraft and extend the existing runways at BBTCA.

As stated in the September 24<sup>th</sup> update report to the City's Executive Committee on this matter, the request from your tenant Porter Airlines to permit jet-powered aircraft at BBTCA is unusual because it did not originate from the Toronto Port Authority (TPA) as the owner and operator of the airport. It is vital to our review of this request that the City receive a written commitment from the TPA that it will satisfy conditions that will improve the operation of the airport within the waterfront area and mitigate its effects on the adjacent community. If the TPA is unwilling to commit to investing in improvements to the airport's operations and to address its effect on the adjacent community, City staff will not be in a position to support any further expansion.

We have reviewed the recent Board of Trade address given by TPA Chair Mark McQueen. His comments did not address the City's concern that the TPA, as the owner and operator of the airport, should take the lead on the planning and expansion of the airport and the process for seeking approval from the other signatories to the Tripartite Agreement. From the City's perspective, it is unusual for a tenant to speak for, and commit, the owner to substantial investments without the consent and support of the owner. To date, we have not received a response from the TPA to our correspondence dated September 18th, 2013 outlining our concerns.

We are aware that the TPA Chair, in recent correspondence dated February 13, 2013 and October 4, 2013, suggested that the City should consider the extension of the Tripartite Agreement to

2083 as part of the PILTs discussion. The matter of an extension would require a more detailed review and consultation with the community and others at the appropriate time to consider the long-term implications of such a request.

Council directed staff to consider two requests: to permit jet-powered aircraft at BBTCA and to permit runway extensions in order to permit jet-powered aircraft to operate at this airport. City staff and the city's consultants have undertaken their review based on these two requests. Any additional requests, such as extending the Tripartite Agreement to 2083, are not part of this review process and have not been given any consideration or evaluation with regards to impacts on the City's overall goals and objectives.

The City is seeking written assurances that the TPA is prepared to pay for groundside improvements necessary to address the existing situation in the Bathurst Quay area and accommodate the projected increase in passengers (both status quo and if jets are permitted). A range of possible infrastructure improvements to address traffic volumes, safety, noise, and other impacts is now being refined by City staff and our consultants. As you know, infrastructure improvements may be costly, and it is the City's position that these costs should be borne by those that generate the demand (i.e. airport passengers and users).

The City's overall objective for the airport is to improve conditions for airport and waterfront users and the adjacent community. City staff and their consultants have identified a list of possible infrastructure improvements and airport operational changes that could strike a better balance between the broader waterfront and the airport. Attached to this letter is a preliminary list of matters to be addressed. I require your response to each of these items in writing before November 8, 2013 and an acknowledgement that you understand that an extension to the Tripartite Agreement beyond 2033 is not being requested as part of the consideration of the Porter request.

I look forward to your reply.

Sincerely,

John Livey

Deputy City Manager

Attach.

Cc: Mark McQueen, Chair - Toronto Port Authority

Fiona Chapman, Acting Director - Waterfront Secretariat

# <u>Preliminary list of matters to be addressed by the TPA to improve existing area conditions and facilitate Council's consideration of the request by Porter Airlines to permit jets at BBTCA.</u>

## Airport Infrastructure:

- The existing Marine Exclusion Zone (MEZ) boundaries shall not be materially altered from the current (2013) locations.
- The TPA shall provide the coordinates of each MEZ buoy to the City and confirm that their locations are correct by April 1<sup>st</sup> of each year.

#### Groundside Infrastructure:

- The TPA shall be responsible for its appropriate share of costs related to groundside infrastructure which includes and is not limited to: right-of-way improvements, transit expansion to the airport, pedestrian and cycling improvements, park improvements related to airport access, and parking facilities.
- Current airport capacity shall be capped at existing passenger volumes and hourly movements (16/hr) until the appropriate groundside transportation improvements are in place to provide a match between the ability of the transportation network to accommodate traffic impacts generated as a result of airport passenger volumes.

## Noise and Community Impacts:

- TPA agrees that the NEF Contours, fleet mix, ground and airport noise, etc, shall be modelled in the current NEFCALC software to establish new contours. The new NEF 25 Contour must not exceed the 1990 NEF 25 Contour contained within the Tripartite Agreement.
- The TPA shall develop and implement at their own expense, a groundside noise management program which will include the construction of a run-up enclosure for aircraft and any other noise mitigation measures. Until such time as the TPA implements the run-up enclosures, maintenance-related run-ups shall be prohibited on Saturday, Sunday and statutory holidays.
- The TPA will agree to prohibit or significantly limit commercial flights on weekends between 11:00 am on Saturday and 4:00 pm on Sunday.
- The TPA shall implement at its own expense, a real-time noise monitoring website that identifies all aircraft movements and activities.

- Construction activities at the airport shall be limited to airport operating hours (except with the written permission of the City of Toronto) and shall be prohibited on Sunday and Statutory Holidays.
- The TPA shall enter into a formal agreement between the City of Toronto and the Toronto District School Board for the management of traffic and access to the airport during school hours. This agreement shall, at a minimum, address management of traffic, penalties for non-compliance with the terms of the agreement, and dispute resolution between the parties.
- The TPA shall coordinate a revitalized Airport Liaison Committee co-chaired by the TPA, City of Toronto, and/or TDSB with representation from the community to address neighbourhood concerns related to traffic and noise impacts.
- The TPA shall provide financial support through the city's social housing unit for the retrofitting of the eight existing social housing buildings in the Bathurst Quay neighbourhood to address noise issues (i.e. increased glazing, etc...).

#### Environment:

- As a precursor to the lifting of a jet ban, the TPA shall complete a bird strike and impact assessment and implement necessary mitigation measures to the satisfaction of the City, TRCA and Transport Canada. The assessment must examine impacts beyond the airport lands including the entire Toronto Island area and Tommy Thompson Park.
- The TPA shall develop a de-icing and snow storage strategy to the satisfaction of the City.
- The TPA shall participate in the ChemTrac program and the City's air quality monitoring program.

### Property and Other:

- The TPA shall remove all existing title encumbrances in favour of the TPA on Little Norway Park (the 100' easement) and the Canada Malting lands (the "orange lands").
- The TPA shall complete a master plan for the airport which shall be submitted to the City for review, comment and approval.
- TPA agrees to a mechanism for appropriate penalties where performance standards are not met.